
 
 

 

November 8, 2019 

 

 

The Honorable Roy Blunt 

Chair, Appropriations Subcommittee on 

Labor, HHS, Education & Related Agencies 

U.S. Senate 

Washington, DC 20510 

 

The Honorable Patty Murray 

Ranking Member, Appropriations Subcommittee on 

Labor, HHS, Education & Related Agencies 

U.S. Senate 

Washington, DC 20510 

 

The Honorable Rosa DeLauro 

Chair, Appropriations Subcommittee on 

Labor, HHS, Education & Related Agencies 

U.S. House of Representatives 

Washington, DC 20515 

 

The Honorable Tom Cole 

Ranking Member, Appropriations Subcommittee on 

on Labor, HHS, Education & Related Agencies 

U.S. House of Representatives 

Washington, DC 20515 

  

Dear Chairman Blunt, Ranking Member Murray, Chairwoman DeLauro and Ranking Member 

Cole: 

  

As you work to finalize funding levels for fiscal year 2020 within the Labor, Health and Human 

Services, Education and Related Agencies (Labor-HHS) appropriations bill, the undersigned 

organizations respectfully request that you support the House-passed level of $1.14 billion for 

the Corporation for National and Community Service (CNCS). In addition, we ask that you 

include an increase of $1 million for the September 11th National Day of Service. This 

supplemental funding was included in the Senate Labor-HHS draft, released on September 18th, 

to fund patriotic acts of service that will honor victims and heroes on the 20th anniversary of the 

9/11 attacks.  

 

CNCS, a federal agency created 25 years ago, directs the AmeriCorps and Senior Corps national 

service programs, leads two national days of service, and supports volunteering across the United 

States. The agency’s mission is to improve lives, strengthen communities, and foster civic 

engagement through service and volunteering. Through grantmaking to thousands of local 

partners, CNCS engages more than 300,000 national service members in high-impact service to 

meet pressing needs that include boosting education outcomes, combatting the opioid epidemic, 

providing disaster response and recovery services, caring for the elderly, protecting the 

environment, and supporting our veterans and military families.  

 



National service programs represent vital opportunities for Americans of all ages to serve their 

communities, earn money for college, gain valuable work experience, develop skills to support 

future career success, and improve their own social connections and health. These programs 

provide immediate services of value, and communities with more extensive service initiatives 

have a better civic infrastructure, stronger labor markets, and more human and social capital.  

Economists at Columbia University reported that every $1.00 dollar invested in national service 

yields a $3.95 return to society in terms of higher earnings, increased economic activity, and 

other community-wide benefits. Every federal dollar invested in national service yields $2.20 in 

savings to other government programs. These figures show that national service is a valuable 

tool that should be leveraged, particularly in austere economic times, to ensure that community 

needs are met. 

 

National service is also a public-private partnership that recognizes that no one sector can meet 

our challenges alone. The investments in CNCS, which accounts for only .03 percent of the 

federal budget overall, is highly leveraged to maximize results and lessen dependence on 

government. For every $10 that Congress invests in CNCS, an additional $15 is raised separately 

from private sources to support national service programs in urban, rural and suburban 

communities nationwide. 

 

We appreciate the Subcommittee’s leadership in funding this agency and recognize fully the 

difficult fiscal choices that you face as you reconcile your bills. Thank you for considering our 

request to increase funding for CNCS in FY20. We firmly believe now is the time to invest in 

CNCS to ensure citizens’ needs are met in a cost-effective way and to make our communities 

stronger and more connected.   

 

Sincerely,  
 

Khadijah Abdullah, Executive Director, Teach For America-Metro Atlanta 

Brigid Ahern, President and CEO, Turnaround for Children 

Jamiel Alexander, CEO, E5 Enterprise LLC 

Kelvin Alfaro, Director, Campus Compact for Wisconsin 

Hayder Almodares, Lead Tax Coordinator, International Rescue Committee 

Karine Apollon, CEO, Reading Partners 

Tony Ashton, Executive Director, Teach For America-Idaho 

Damon Bailey, Executive Director, Teach For America-Alabama 

Jill Baldemor, Executive Director, Teach For America-Hawai’i 

Mike Baldwin, Director, Statewide AmeriCorps Programs, Child Abuse Prevention Council 

Jim Balfanz, President, City Year Inc. 

Chelsee Barrett, Volunteer and Program Coordinator, Habitat for Humanity of Central Lane 

JoAnn Bartoletti, Executive Director, National Association of Secondary School Principals 

Barbara Beck, President and CEO, Habitat for Humanity of Florida 

Mary Beechie, RSVP Program Director, Volunteer Center of Kern County 

Maia Bellon, Director, Washington State Department of Ecology 

Joel Berg, CEO, Hunger Free America 

Nathan Bergman, Board President, Flint Hills Volunteer Center 

Rhonda Berry, President and CEO, Our City Forest 

Josh Biber, Executive Director, Teach For America-Massachusetts 



Stephanie Biegler, Chief Program Officer, Prevent Child Abuse California 

Jared Billings, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Orlando 

Tony Bird, Executive Director, Teach For America-Washington 

Caroline Blakely, President and Chief Executive Officer, Rebuilding Together 

Amy Blanchette, Clerk, Bristol Student & Family Engagement 

Naila Bolus, President & CEO, Jumpstart 

Kathy Bonavist, Interim President and CEO, Student Conservation Association 

Walter Bond, Executive Director, Teach For America-Milwaukee 

Tasha Booker, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Columbus 

Dana Borrelli-Murray, Executive Director, Highlander Institute 

Sheila Boxley, President & CEO, Child Abuse Prevention Center 

Christine Brice-Nelson, Director, Canyon Country Youth Corps 

Austin Buchan, CEO, College Forward 

Charlie Buchanan, Chief Operating Officer, Habitat for Humanity Tucson 

Chris Bugbee, President and CEO, OneStar Foundation 

Antony Bugg-Levine, CEO, Nonprofit Finance Fund 

Darryl Bundrige, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Philadelphia 

Sandra Lopez Burke, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Boston 

Kelly Hughes Burton, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year San Antonio 

Wendy Butts, CEO, Los Angeles Conservation Corps 

Bob Calhoun, CEO, St. Lucie Habitat for Humanity 

Sherry Callaway, Executive Director, Limitless Vistas, Inc. 

Christopher Cameron, Executive Director, HandsOn New Orleans 

Michael Campbell, Executive Director, Habitat for Humanity of Forsyth County 

Pamela Cantor, M.D., Founder and Senior Science Advisor, Turnaround for Children 

Richard Cantz, CEO, Goodwill Northern New England 

Maria Caruso, Collaborate Operating Model Manager, U.S. Support, Habitat for Humanity 

International 

Courtney Cass, Executive Director, Teach For America-Baltimore 

Leah Chandler, Program Director, Reno County RSVP 

Elizabeth Chung, Executive Director, Asian American Center of Frederick 

Audra Clark, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Kansas City 

Nate Coffman, Executive Director, Ohio CDC Association 

Jesse Colvin, CEO, Service Year Alliance 

Toi Comer, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Cleveland 

AnnMaura Connolly, President, Voices for National Service 

Tiffany Cuellar Needham, Executive Director, Teach For America-Houston 

Bryan Cordell, Executive Director, The Sustainability Institute 

Jim Curran, Executive Director, Teach For America-South Dakota 

Dr. Catherine Cushinberry, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Memphis 

Diana Cournoyer, Executive Director, National Indian Education Association 

Tamara Cox, Coordinator, Daniel Boone Community Action Agency, Inc.  

Jay Cranman, CEO, HandsOn Atlanta 

Cheryl Crazy Bull, President & CEO, American Indian College Fund 

Kim Cutcher, Executive Director, LISC Toledo 

Leslie Daugherty, Executive Director, Teach For America-Greater Tulsa 



Dana Davidson, Co-Executive Director- Academics and Program Development, Say Detroit 

Play Center 

Carol Davies, Executive Director, HandsOn Central California 

Karen Davis, Executive Director, LISC Central Illinois 

Paul Davis, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Tulsa 

Neal Denton, Senior Vice President and Chief Government Affairs Officer, YMCA of the 

USA 

Stephanie Devine, Executive Director, Teach For America-Appalachia 

Robert Dewaelsche, President, Southwest Detroit Business Association 

William Dewan, Director of Development, Lancaster Lebanon Habitat for Humanity 

Kali Dickinson, Interim Executive Director, Teach For America-Buffalo 

Katharine Dixon, President and CEO, Rebuilding Together DC Alexandria 

Steve Dubiel, Executive Director, EarthCorps 

Michael Thomas Duffy, President, Great Oaks Foundation 

Harold Duncan, CEO, Habitat for Humanity – Sonoma County  

Sarah Echohawk, CEO, American Indian Science & Engineering Society 

Phyllis Edwards, Executive Director, Bridging Communities 

April Elkins Badtke, Corps Director, Stewards Individual Placement Program 

Curt Ellis, Co-Founder and CEO, FoodCorps 

David Emerson, Executive Director, Habitat for Humanity of the St. Vrain Valley 

Alex Enriquez, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Dallas 

Michele Epifani, Executive Director, Volunteer Center of South Jersey 

Juanita Epps, CEO, Pathways-VA, Inc.  

Jennifer Erdmann, Program Coordinator, Retired & Senior Volunteer Program of the Red 

River Valley 

Kaira Esgate, CEO, America’s Service Commissions 

Robert Eustis, Executive Director, Habitat for Humanity of New Orleans 

Troy Evans, Executive Director, Teach For America-South Carolina 

Adele Fabrikant, Executive Director, Teach For America-D.C. Region 

Rachelle Faublas, Program Manager, South Florida Institute on Aging 

Arnold Fege, President, Public Advocacy for Kids 

Charissa Fernandez, Executive Director, Teach For America-New York 

Elizabeth Flamm, Chief of Staff, City Year Milwaukee 

Ricardo Flores, Executive Director, LISC San Diego 

Daniel Foley, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Jacksonville 

Mark Forker, Executive Director, Willamette West Habitat for Humanity 

Thalia Foster, Director of Volunteers, Cultivate 

Natalie Foy, Site Superintendent, Habitat for Humanity of Greater Cincinnati 

Arvin Frazier, Executive Director, College Possible Omaha 

Marc Freedman, CEO and Founder, Encore.org 

Kristine Frech, Executive Director, Teach For America-Rhode Island 

Robert Friant, Managing Director, Corporation for Supportive Housing 

Andrew Frishkoff, Executive Director, LISC Philadelphia 

Jeanine Fuller Nemitz, President, National Association of Foster Grandparent Program 

Directors  

Brian Gallagher, President and CEO, United Way Worldwide  



Nick Garcia, Executive Director, Teach For America-San Antonio 

Leslie Garvin, Executive Director, North Carolina Campus Compact 

Bob Giannino, CEO, uAspire 

Aimee Giroux, Director of Operations, Greater Springfield Habitat for Humanit 

John Gomperts, President and CEO, America’s Promise Alliance 

Ana Gonzalez, Executive Director, Teach For America-Rio Grande Valley 

David Graham Wolf, President & CEO, TerraCorps, Inc. 

Jodi Grant, Executive Director, Afterschool Alliance 

Stacey Grant, Program Director, LISC 

Rachel Gwaltney, VP Policy & Research, National Summer Learning Association 

Emily Haber, CEO, Massachusetts Service Alliance 

Catherine Hall, Executive Director, New York Restoration Project 

Cora Haltaufderheid, Executive Director, Greater Green Bay Habitat for Humanity 

Sara Hamilton, Executive Director, Boston Cares 

Laura Hamm, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year New York 

Michele Harrison Sears, Senior Director, Foundation Relations, Henry Ford Health System 

Marilyn Hattaway, CFRE, Executive Director, West Orange Habitat for Humanity 

Kevin Heiner, Director, Southwest Conservation Corps 

David Hill, Executive Director, Life Works 

Samantha Hoare, Executive Director, Teach For America-Miami-Dade 

Meralis Hood, Vice President & Executive Director, City Year Milwaukee 

Johnnie Hopson, Foster Grandparent Program, Meridian, MS 

Joseph Horiye, Program Vice President, LISC 

Mayme Hostetter, President, Relay Graduate School of Education 

Armen Hratchian, Executive Director, Teach For America-Detroit 

Anthony Hubbard, CEO, YouthBuild Preparatory Academy 

Nicole Hurd, Founder and CEO, College Advising Corps 

Clay Ingram, Chief Executive Officer, Volunteer Florida 

Jacqueline Innocent, Vice President, Volunteer and Institutional Engagement, Habitat for 

Humanity International 

Nafeesha Irby, Executive Director, Teach For America-Memphis 

Robert Jamerson, CEO, Detroit PAL 

Lida Jennings, Executive Director, Teach For America-Los Angeles 

Harvey Johnson, President of Humanitarian Services, American Red Cross 

Jennie Johnson, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Providence 

Roger Johnson, Executive Director, Habitat for Humanity of Snohomish County 

Sarah Joiner, Vice President of Engagement, Austin Habitat for Humanity 

Quincy Jones, Executive Director, Osborn Neighborhood Alliance 

Ryan Jones, Chairman, Yellowhammer Social 

Matthew Josephs, Senior Vice President, Local Initiatives Support Corporation (LISC) 

Jerry Keir, Executive Director, Great Basin Institute 

Alisa H. Kesten, Executive Director, Volunteer New York! 

Paul Keys, Executive Director, Teach For America-Bay Area 

Cassie Kimberlin, Executive Director, Greater Fredericksburg Habitat for Humanity 

Charles King, Executive Director, Kansas City Teacher Residency 

Richard Kinsley, Executive Director, Ohio Campus Compact 



Teresa Kmetz, CEO and President, Capital Area United Way 

Susan Kohler, CEO, Missoula Aging Services 

Gary Kosman, CEO, America Learns 

Erin Kruse, President, National Senior Corps Association 

Andrew Lakis, Executive Director, Teach For America-Eastern North Carolina 

Lee Lambert, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Seattle 

Michelle Lee, Housing Director, Jefferson East Inc. 

Myung J. Lee, Executive Director, Cities of Service 

Damion LeeNatali, Executive Director, Teach For America-Colorado 

Laura L’Esperance, Senior Vice President, External Affairs, The Mission Continues 

Rosemary Lewallen, Co-Coordinator, Long Beach Elder Abuse Prevention Team 

Jada Lewis, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Baton Rouge 

Ben Lindy, Executive Director, Teach For America-Southwest Ohio 

Barbara Logan Smith, Executive Director, Teach For America-Greater Delta: Mississippi-

Arkansas 

Thomas Longstreth, Executive Director, ReSOURCE Nonprofit Community Enterprise, Inc.  

Danielle Lyons, Program Director, Foster Grandparent Program, Fort Wayne, IN 

Stacey Malcolmson, President & CEO, The Senior Source 

Julie Mancini, Executive Director, College Possible Oregon 

Amber Martin-Jahn, Executive Director, Serve Washington 

Nomi Martin-Sheppard, Founder, Soulfood Studios 

Tom Matthews, President, Livingston County Cares, Inc. 

Emily McCann, CEO, Citizen Schools 

Arielle McConduit, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year New Orleans 

Jim McCorkell, CEO & Founder, College Possible 

Cassy McKee, Executive Director, Reading Partners Seattle 

Jono McKinney, President and CEO, Montana Conservation Corps 

Peter McLaughlin, Executive Director, USC Twin Cities 

Julie McNeill, Foster Grandparent Program Director, Central Missouri Community Action 

Brigid McRaith, CEO, Mile High Youth Corps 

Nicolas Mejia, Volunteer Coordinator, Habitat for Humanity Vail Valley 

David Miller, Executive Director and CEO, Comprehensive Community Solutions 

Tiffany Miller, Chief of Staff, Vice President of Policy, Communities In Schools 

Marni Millet, Owner, Marni Millet, LCSW, CASAC 

Angel Minor, CEO, Conservation Corps North Bay 

Reyna Montoya, CEO & Founder, Aliento AZ 

Dorsey Moore, CEO, San Jose Conservation Corps & Charter School 

Warren Morgan, Executive Director, Teach For America-St. Louis 

Linda Morris, RSVP Coordinator, Hill Country Community Action Association 

Tia Morris, Executive Director, Teach For America-New Jersey 

Michael Muckle, Director, New Jersey Youth Corps of Phillipsburg 

Estee Murdock, Executive Director, Rocky Mountain Conservancy 

Susan M. Murphy, Executive Director, Community Training Works, Inc.  

Mark Murphy, Executive Director, Conservation Corps Minnesota & Iowa 

Stacey Muse, Executive Director, Nevada Volunteers 

Mikisha Nation, Executive Director, Teach For America-Twin Cities 



Cynthia Nava, Executive Director, Teach For America-New Mexico 

Diane Navarro, Sr. Technical Assistant, Monroe Community College 

Eric Nesheim, Executive Director, Minnesota Literacy Council 

Christine Nishimura, Executive Director, Teach For America-Austin 

Pawn Nitichan, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year New Hampshire 

Mike O’Brien, CEO, iMentor 

Marguerite Oestreicher, Executive Director, New Orleans Habitat for Humanity 

Joy Okoro, Executive Director, Teach For America-Greater New Orleans 

Alisha Opperman, Chief Program Officer, Michigan Community Resources  

Jeff Owen, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Sacramento 

Anne Owens, Executive Director, Volunteer Center of Story County 

Cheryl Pack, Foster Grandparent Director, LBJ and C Development Corporation 

David Paine, President and Co-Founder, 9/11 Day 

Natalye Paquin, President and CEO, Points of Light 

Jeff Parker, Executive Director, Northwest Youth Corps 

Sean Parker, Executive Director, Teach For America-Las Vegas Valley 

Amar Patel, Executive Director, Teach For America-Indianapolis 

Jose Patino, Director of Education & Advocacy, Aliento AZ 

Maria Paton-Glassbrook, School-Based Program Coordinator, Big Brothers Big Sisters 

Michigan Capital Region 

Larry Peterson, Executive Director, Habitat for Humanity of Springfield, MO 

Kelly Pisciotta, Chief Operating Officer, Habitat for Humanity Seminole-Apopka 

Jarrad Plante, Ed.D, CNP, Chair, Central Florida Service Collective  

Laura Plaut, Executive Director, Common Threads Farm 

Christine Poorman, Executive Director, College Possible Chicago 

Jennier Powell, Executive Director, Dignity  

Morris W. Price, Jr., Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Denver 

Judith Rautine, Manager, Porter-Leath 

Kori Redepenning, CEO, Minnesota Alliance With Youth 

Cresha Reid, Senior Director, Foster Grandparent Program, The South Florida Institute on 

Aging  

Scott Richards, Executive Director, Teach For America-California Capital Valley 

Diane Rigozzi, Executive Director, Senior Services of Van Buren County 

Sarah Roberson, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Little Rock 

Jeff Roberts, Director, Western Colorado Conservation Corps 

Lori Roddy, Executive Director, Neutral Zone 

Chris Rosson, Executive Director, Teach For America-Kansas City 

Crystal Roundtree, Executive Director, Teach For America-Charlotte-Piedmont Triad 

Robert Sanger, Executive Director, Folsom Cordova Community Partnership 

Paul Schmidt, Executive Director, Conservation Corps New Mexico; Arizona Conservation 

Corps 

Matthew Schmitt, Program Manager, Michigan Community Resources  

Ben Schumacher, Executive Director, Teach For America-Nashville-Chattanooga 

Kathleen Schwab, Executive Director, Local Initiative Support Corporation 

Deborah Scire, Executive Director, Campus Compact for NH 

Scott Segerstrom, Executive Director, Colorado Youth Corps Association 



Andrew Seligsohn, President, Campus Compact 

Art Serna, Executive Director, Teach For America-Oklahoma City 

Pete Settelmayer, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year San Jose Silicon Valley 

David Shapiro, President and CEO, Mentor: The National Mentoring Partnership 

Emily Shields, Executive Director, Iowa & Minnesota Campus Compact 

Anna Shurak, Executive Director, Teach For America-Greater Philadelphia 

Charlotte Smith, Deputy Director, LISC Flint 

Parc Smith, CEO, American Youthworks - Texas and Louisiana Conservation Corps and 

YouthBuild Austin 

Tamara Smith, Executive Director, Teach For America-Delaware 

Deborah Smolover, Executive Director, America Forward & Managing Partner, New Profit 

Nate Snow, Executive Director, Teach For America-Connecticut 

Gene Sofer, Washington Representative, National Association of RSVP Directors 

Aneesh Sohoni, Executive Director, Teach For America-Chicago-Northwest Indiana 

Brian Sonderman, Executive Director, Milwaukee Habitat for Humanity 

Amy Sovocool, Chief External Affairs Officer, Conservation Legacy 

Mary Ellen Sprenkel, President and CEO, The Corps Network 

Diane Squadron, CEO, Jewish Family Service of Metrowest, NJ 

Andrew Stein, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Detroit 

Dana Stein, Executive Director, Civic Works, Inc. 

Michael Stevens, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Buffalo 

Mary Jane Stevenson, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Los Angeles 

Lyndsey Sturkey, Executive Director, Habitat for Humanity of the Greater Harrisburg Area 

Audrey Suker, CEO, ServeMinnesota 

Michael Sullivan, National Director of AmeriCorps, SBP 

Michelle Tafel, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Washington D.C. 

Pat Taylor, Executive Director, Kalamazoo Eastside Neighborhood Association 

Robert Taylor, Executive Director, Youth Action YouthBuild 

Katie Tennessen Hooten, Executive Director, Teach For America-Phoenix 

Benjamin Thomas, Executive Director, Rocky Mountain Youth Corps – New Mexico 

Emily Thornton, Program Coordinator, Louisiana Conservation Corps 

Benjamin Torres, President and CEO, Community Development Technologies Center 

Guadalupe Torres, Executive Director, College Possible Washington 

Holly Trifiro, Executive Director, Teach For America-Greater Cleveland 

James Trujillo, Director, Washington Service Corps 

Barbara Tubekis, Executive Director, The Volunteer Center of N.E. Metro Chicago 

Edie Turnbull, Executive Director, College Possible Milwaukee 

Tiana Tyesky, Executive Director, Teach For America-Orlando 

Nnenna Ude, CEO, Match Education 

Jaime Uzeta, CEO, Public Allies 

John Valverde, CEO, YouthBuild USA 

Mark Van Lue, Executive Director, San Gabriel Valley Habitat for Humanity  

Karen Velazquez-Vargas, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Miami 

Elisa Villanueva Beard, CEO, Teach for America 

Laura Vinsant, Executive Director, Teach For America-South Louisiana 

Alan Walker, Executive Director, Chelan Douglas Community Action Council 



Stephen Walsh, Executive Director, Vine Neighborhood Association, Inc. 

Randy Ward, Executive Director, Teach For America-San Diego 

Scott Warren, CEO, Generation Citizen 

Jen Weikert, Executive Director, College Possible Philadelphia 

Martin Weinstein, CEO, Bay Area Community Resources 

LaKeisha Wells-Palmer, Executive Director, Teach For America-Jacksonville 

Guy Williams, President & CEO, Detroiters Working for Environmental Justice 

Michael Williams, Director, California Family Resource Association 

Sabrina Wilson, Coordinator Foster Grandparent Program, Multi County Community Service 

Agency, Inc. 

Dr. Gail Wilson-Giarratano, Vice President and Executive Director, City Year Columbia        

Jay Winuk, Co-Founder, 9/11 Day 

Laurie Worrall, Executive Director, Campus Compact of New York & Pennsylvania 

Cary Wright, Executive Director, Teach For America-Dallas-Fort Worth 

Robert Wright, President and Executive Director, Nubian Directions II, Inc.  

Claire Wyneken, President and CEO, Wyman 

Madeline Yates, Executive Director, Campus Compact Mid-Atlantic 

Corey Young, Interim Executive Director, City Year Chicago 

Tahirih Ziegler, Executive Director, Detroit LISC 

Current as of 11/8/19 


